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CALENDAR

· Apr. 21 – Detachment Meeting, VFW Post 4895, 7 pm
· June 23-25 – Department of Tennessee MCL Convention, Johnson City, TN

THIS MONTH’S FEATURES

WOUNDED VETS TAPPED FOR NEW VA PROGRAM
JOB TRAINING LOOKS TO LIFE AFTER MILITARY
By Christopher Lee

Washington Post Staff Writer
Thursday, March 31, 2005
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The VA's Jeannie Lehowicz is a mentor to Lance Cpl. Christopher Johnson, who lost his right arm in Iraq and wants to find work as a counselor. (Preston Keres -- The Washington Post) 



Marine Lance Cpl. Christopher Johnson lost his right arm to machine gun fire when enemy fighters near Fallujah, Iraq, ambushed his squad last summer. Now the 20-year-old Pennsylvania native is on a different kind of mission, trying to start a new life back home and to help fellow wounded veterans do the same.  Johnson, who joined the Marines after high school, is training to be a counselor as part of a small, experimental program at the Veterans Affairs Department that provides skills, work experience, and the prospect of a VA job for wounded soldiers whose injuries will force their exit from the military.  


The program began last fall and is run by a small cadre of VA staffers, who volunteer to train and mentor participants in addition to their regular jobs. The effort has brought 27 service members into the department as volunteer interns, with nine becoming full-time hires, VA officials said.  Jennifer Duncan, the VA manager who devised the program, said the intent is to help wounded military members get a fresh start while recruiting veterans into the department's ranks.  Veterans make up about 31 percent of the VA's 232,000 employees, officials said, but many are from the Vietnam War era and are nearing retirement. 


"We're really proud that we're repopulating the VA with veterans," said Duncan, the director of management and programs within the VA's Office of Information and Technology. "This is their agency. . . . We have a lot of people retiring, and this is replacing them with the next generation."  


The effort, known as the "Vet I.T." program, began as a volunteer attempt to provide seriously wounded war fighters at Walter Reed Army Medical Center and the National Naval Medical Center in Bethesda with information technology skills and training that could help them land jobs at the VA.  It quickly grew into a wider program open to injured service members with a broad range of occupational interests, including counseling, budget preparation and federal acquisitions work. 

The program augments the VA's Vocational Rehabilitation and Employment Service program, which helps veterans with service-connected disabilities get further schooling and jobs and live independently, but narrows the focus to employment at the VA.  In the new D.C.-area program, service members shadow a VA mentor on the job, get help with housing and using the Metro and, in many cases, divide their time between the VA and a military hospital so they can continue therapy and medical treatment. 

Johnson, who is awaiting discharge, said the program has helped give new direction to his life -- and a way to give back to his fellow service members.  Johnson plans to apply to the University of Maryland and eventually earn a master's degree in counseling.   He has spent the past few months interviewing wounded soldiers and Marines at Walter Reed and in Bethesda.  He takes down vital information about their time in military service and their plans for the future, and tries to answer their questions.  "It's connecting on a one-to-one basis with somebody," Johnson said.  "The vets can kind of look at me, the guys getting back, and be like, 'Wow, this guy is missing his arm, but he's pretty holly-jolly.' . . . I can kind of give them advice. I can tell them what they should expect." 


A full-time job with the VA is not guaranteed. But under federal employment preferences for veterans, federal agencies may hire, without competition, veterans who are rated as being at least 30 percent disabled because of a service-related injury or illness.  "We can't promise them a position, but the ultimate goal is to put them in a position where they can qualify to be hired if there is an opening," said Paunee Grupe, a program volunteer and VA workforce planner.  "We make sure they have the tools they need to be successful," said Jeannie Lehowicz, Johnson's mentor and the director of early intervention programs in the VA's vocational rehabilitation program. 


Michael Walcott, 32, a sergeant and mechanic in the Army Reserve, was in Iraq for three months before suffering injuries to his back and legs in a mortar attack. Now, with four bulging disks in his back and nerve damage in his legs, he is learning to do acquisitions work at the VA and undergoing physical therapy at Walter Reed.  He doubts he will be able to return to his job in the transportation division of the sheriff's office in Richmond.  "I used to stand 14 hours a day, and I couldn't go back to doing that," Walcott said. 


Jennifer Belokon, 23, a mapmaker in the Army, was stationed at Balad air base north of Baghdad when she began feeling weak and bruising easily.  Belokon, a private first class, said she gained 60 pounds in two months for no apparent reason, until doctors diagnosed Cushing's disease, a hormonal disorder that required the removal of her adrenal glands and ended her military career.  Now she is at the VA training in information technology, with an emphasis on cyber security, and hoping for a career in the federal civil service.  "All of the people here are very nice, and they make you feel welcome," Belokon said.  "You go to the private sector, and they could care less, probably.  It's also stable, and that appeals to me -- I'd always have a job." 


For 10 months, Matthew Braitta, 23, of Smithtown, N.Y., was an Army scout in Iraq -- until a roadside bomb outside Fallujah exploded near him, sending shrapnel into both of his legs and damaging his Achilles' tendons.  Braitta said many badly wounded soldiers simply want to go back to their hometowns and put their lives back together, but he relishes the opportunity to work at the VA.  "I was running around blowing stuff up, and now I have a chance to work in budget in Washington," Braitta said. "Who knows veterans better than other veterans?  Civilians have no idea what a veteran goes through every day. . . . They are going to trust us because we can say, 'Look, we went through everything you went through, and not too long ago.' " 

PARENTS OF SLAIN MARINE FIND HOPE IN REACHING OUT TO OTHERS

By Kathy Day, Staff Writer
NC Times

Molly Morel says she's searching for a way to keep her son with her.  Her husband, Mike, works each day to do the same ---- and they both try to find ways to honor him and the others who gave their lives in Iraq.  On April 7, it has been a year since their son, Brent, a 27-year-old Marine Captain from Camp Pendleton's 1st Reconnaissance Battalion, Bravo Company, was killed in action near Fallujah.  Brent was shot twice when his convoy of Humvees was ambushed, as he was the first off the vehicles, but he was able to shoot several Iraqi rebels before succumbing, witnesses report. 


Since the Iraq war began two years ago, parents of over 1,500 troops and the rest of the country have had to learn how to live with what Abraham Lincoln once called "so costly a sacrifice upon the altar of Freedom." 


And while there are days when both Mike and Molly Morel of Martin, TN still cry, those days are further apart than they used to be, and they're not always the "big boo-hoos" they used to have, Mike said recently.  "Brent was a good kid," he said, recalling the redheaded son who chose to be a Marine officer while attending the University of Tennessee. "Of course, he had his moments like any teenager ... we found out about some of the things later."


Chuckling between stories about smoke bombs Brent and his friends had launched in a local mall and one about him mowing yards and raking leaves to earn money to buy a bike, Mike occasionally swallowed hard. "I have to get this apple down out of my throat ... give me a minute ...” he said.


The father and son were hunting buddies, a memory that Mike enjoys but one that gave him great pause in the wee hours of April 8 when two Marines arrived on his doorstep.  "Hunting was something we loved to do," the father said. "He went to sniper school and got to be a better shot."  


The Marines delivering the sad message that dark morning told Molly and Mike that a sniper had fired at him from about 3 meters and hit him under the armpit where there was no armor. Brent was conscious when his men arrived to evacuate him but died on the scene.  "I knew people got killed by snipers ... I saw Brent, like a deer walking through the woods. That was my first impression," he said. "This year I didn't hunt at all. That impression just nailed me."


Mike and Molly Morel both work at Volunteer Community Hospital in Martin, and not surprisingly, they have found some solace in helping others get through the days after their children were killed in Iraq.  Both 53, they have been married for 33 years. They're involved with Marine Parents United, a support group for parents of Marines around the country (www.marineparentsunited.com). Closer to their home, they're involved with Tennessee Marine Families, a group collecting supplies to send to troops still serving in Iraq.  When Brent was there, Mike and Molly sent toys and toothbrushes and toothpaste for the children because Brent once told them "the camels have better teeth than these kids."  


Mike says it helps to stay busy, which he does in part by writing letters to the families of fallen Marines, knowing that a kind word or small bit of advice may help a family through the pain.  All of them are now Gold Star families, tagged with an American Legion label they never wished for.  It is given to parents of soldiers, sailors, and Marines killed in military service.  In Tennessee alone, there have been 30 troops killed, 12 of them Marines, Mike said.  Almost 300 U.S. servicemen and women who were based in California have died in the war, 224 of whom were stationed at Camp Pendleton or Miramar Marine Corps Air Station.


One father Mike wrote to asked him for advice on where to bury his son ---- near home or at Arlington National Cemetery.  "I told him Brent and I had talked about that.  I've been around death for 30-something years," said Mike, a certified nurse anesthetist. "You have to."  The Morels had been to Arlington when Brent was alive, he told the Marine's father. "Brent said, 'If you bury me in Arlington, I want Tennessee dirt first.”  Instead, he was buried at the National Cemetery in Memphis, close enough to home that Molly and Mike, their daughter Marcy, and Brent's widow, Amy, can visit. Today, Mike visits about once a month, usually around the 7th.


It's also a place where Brent volunteered, helping with funerals for area veterans after he had joined the Marines and was attending college.  "I never knew that (until after he died)," Mike added. "He had that much respect. He was a Marine's Marine."


Writing the letters is hard for Molly, he said, but she likes talking to the mothers while Mike talks to the dads.  But Molly acknowledged, "It sets me back hearing their pain."  And while she rejoices when units "come home with their health, there's a little jealousy," she said. "It changed our lives ... there are constant reminders."  She said it especially bothers her when people use phrases like "I could just die ... or I could kill him."  It's also hard for her watching their daughter trying to cope with her grief. The kids were "like oil and water, as different as night and day," she said.  "Where Brent was good with his money, Marcy spends it as fast as she makes it," Molly said. "It's been a hard adjustment for her.  She's much more fragile emotionally and is still having trouble sleeping."


Perhaps the hardest part for Marcy is that she's felt the focus has all "been on Amy and us," Molly said. "She feels that she's been overlooked, that her grief has been minimized."  She "lost her big brother, who would always be there for her, and she for him," Molly wrote in an e-mail.  Brent's wife, Amy, is doing better, Mike said.  She's bought a new house and moved in with the "grand dogs" and her sister and challenged herself to get in shape to run the Marine Corps marathon.


At Brent's funeral, the family shared a gut-wrenching video of scenes from his life and some shot by a combat photographer with Brent's unit, including footage of that awful day of combat.  Tim Chavez, a columnist with The Tennesseean, the Morels' hometown newspaper, wrote that "it recounts the heroics of (Brent Morel), who stopped an insurgent ambush of his convoy by charging over an open field with five other Marines behind him ... He saved every Marine life that day, except his own."


Chavez, who is taking that DVD to speaking engagements around Tennessee, is helping the family keep Brent's memory alive, calling it "my honor to amplify (Mike's) voice."  As he's watched them over the past months, Chavez said he's come to know Mike as a "hard charger ... who wants to make sure his son's sacrifice is remembered for something good" and who is likely in the future to take an even more active role in standing up for the memory of the fallen Marines.


Molly, on the other hand, by choice is more in the background. "She is feeling everything so intensely," Chavez said.  "When the time is ready she will be able to offer incredible solace and insight to other Gold Star families."  "Bonded as they are, as husband and wife, mother and father, now they are bonded in grief," Chavez said.


In the days after Brent's death on April 7 and his April 15 funeral, Mike said he "never got mad at God."  There were times, though, when he "got mad at the people that killed him.  I don't understand how they don't want to be free ... It doesn't make any sense."  Sometimes, still, he said, he asks why.  "Then I think that my faith has been increased ... and I think that I'm going to be good because there ain't no way I'm gonna go to hell ... I'm gonna see my son."


Experiencing his son's death changed his outlook on a lot of things, Mike said, and made him more impatient. "I don't tolerate fools ... but I know I can't be hurt any worse unless my wife or my granddaughter or my daughter was killed."  He stands up for the war in Iraq, acknowledging that "some mistakes were made, there wasn't enough planning ... but that man (Saddam) and his sons killed a lot of innocent people."  And while he'll confront naysayers, he said, he always tells them he "respects their right to think that way ... but I tell them, heaven help you if they ever get here."


He has met Donald Rumsfeld and defended him in print and on the air when stories surfaced about letters to families of those killed were signed by a machine and not by the secretary of defense himself. He and Molly visited Camp Pendleton in January when President Bush spoke to the Marines.  The president also spent one-on-one time with the Morels and about 40 other families who were invited by the Marine Corps to be there for the private gathering that followed the public ceremony. President Bush even had one of his staff members write an explanation on presidential letterhead explaining why their granddaughter was missing school that day ---- which Bush signed when she asked him to.  "Meeting President Bush gave us some healing.  He didn't have to be there," Molly said. "His sympathy and caring really helped us all."


Mike said they're just now starting to have some fun again, tackling the remodel of the house they bought after Brent was killed.  Even so, he said he'll never get over his son's death.  "Every night when I go to bed, I think of him," Mike said.  "The day the fog lifted was the day his headstone went up," he said.  He last went to the cemetery Jan. 7 ---- a day with both snow and rain. He walked to Brent's row ---- there had been 13 rows of military graves added since his burial.  "Never in my dreams since he was born did I imagine seeing my son's name on a headstone," he said, voice quivering.  "I heard Brent say, 'Dad, it's raining, it's cold. You idiot, go home, get out of here.' "


That was the day, he said, "I got over the hump."  After a deep breath, he added, "I'm lucky. I got to see him in his casket. ... Many parents don't get to see their sons again after they send them off to Iraq."


Molly's thoughts on what Brent's death meant to her?  “The end of half of my dreams for the future. The loss of those redheaded grandchildren that I knew would come.  Not being able to watch Brent be the great father that we knew he would be.  Knowing that Amy has lost the love of her life and is struggling with her grief.  Our daughter, Marcy, lost her big brother, who would always be there for her, and she for him. 


Heartache that never goes away.  Pride in the man he became.  Sadness that I couldn't be there to hold him in those last minutes, but pride that he lived a life of honor and died with honor and courage. I miss him every single day.”


“Last Veterans Day, we attended a service in Memphis, and the families in the area who had lost loved ones in Iraq were guests of honor. I was introduced to a woman who was there with her mother.  Her brother had been killed in Vietnam in the '60s.  This little frail mother has probably attended services honoring men like her son all these decades.  I thought at the time that if I lived long enough, that would be me.  For the rest of my life, I will try to honor Brent and all the brave men and women who sacrificed everything for freedom.”


The Morels suggest that people who want to show their support for the troops think about some of the following gestures:

· Do something as simple as saying "Thank you" when you see a Marine, sailor or soldier on the street.

· Fly your flag in their honor.

· Contribute to activities like Toys for Tots.

· Contribute to scholarships in honor of those who have been killed in action.
DEPARTMENT CONVENTION NEWS
By Stacey Hopwood
The 24th Annual Department of Tennessee Marine Corps League convention will be hosted by the Tri-Cities Detachment at the Johnson City Holiday Inn, on June 23rd – June 25th.  There are many wonderful recreational opportunities in the Tri-Cities area, including Bristol Motor Speedway, Bristol Caverns, several museums, shopping malls, and the historic town of Jonesborough.  Tri-Cities hopes that many League members will make a vacation out of their trip to their little corner of Tennessee. 

The Tri-Cities Detachment is offering a special Track Tour of Bristol Motor Speedway, to include a ride down the drag-strip, a tour of the Speedway, a lap around “The World’s Fastest Half Mile” (in a bus) to experience the 36 degree bank up close and personal, and a full BBQ dinner buffet served in a suite overlooking the track.  This package is at a cost of $30 per person, and is separate from and in addition to the rest of the convention registration.  You must sign up and pay for this event no later than May 30th.  Transportation will be provided to the Speedway and will leave the hotel at 6:30 pm on Thursday, June 23rd.  

Registration for the convention begins at 3:00 pm on Thursday, June 23rd, and will continue at 8:00 am Friday.  Convention registration is $5 in advance and $6 at the door.  There is a full day of informative classes on Friday this year, to include sessions on the Fallen Marine program, and on MCL awards.  The Growl for the Military Order of the Devil Dogs will be Friday evening at 7:00 pm.  There will be shuttle services available from the hotel to historic Jonesborough on Friday afternoon to return later that evening.  

Registration continues at 8:00 am on Saturday, with the meeting to begin at 9:00 am and continuing throughout the day until approximately 3:00 pm.  The banquet and Installation of Officers will begin at 6:30 pm.  Retired Lt. Gen. Fred McCorkle, former Deputy Commandant for Aviation, HQ Marine Corps, is the guest speaker.  Lt. Gen. McCorkle flew over 6,500 flight hours in more than 55 different aircraft throughout his 34-year career, including over 1,500 combat missions in Vietnam.  You must pre-register if you want to attend the banquet, and the Tri-Cities paymaster must receive this no later than June 18th.  The cost for dinner is $25 per person, with Chicken Cordon Bleu or Prime Rib, plus all the trimmings and dessert.        

For more information, or to download registration forms, please go to www.tricitymarines.com and click on the “Calendar of Events” link.  Please note that there are specific deadlines for certain registration forms and specific persons that each form needs to be mailed to.  If you do not have access to the internet and are interested in attending the convention, please contact Stacey Hopwood at 931-648-2472.  I will be happy to mail forms to those who need them.  Members are responsible for securing their own hotel reservations.  The room rate for the convention is $55 + tax per night.

The officers of the Tri-Cities Detachment are widely considered to be THE experts in convention planning, so this should be one of the biggest and best that we’ve seen in a while.  They are very excited about the activities they are offering, and are hoping to see a large turnout.  I know it’s at the far end of the state, but we would love to see our Detachment well represented.  Let’s get involved and make the League proud. 
COMMANDANT’S COMMENTS

I wish to thank the nominating committee and all of our members to have been given the opportunity to serve as our Commandant for another term.  We have crossed many new bridges and blazed new trails this past year.  As we move forward, my desire is that we continue to set the standard for our local military organizations.  

As we begin our new year I have a couple of items on my agenda.  1) Over the years as we have grown and accumulated materials and items, we have many of these scattered throughout the League.  My desire is that we start getting all of our materials together and more centrally located so that as we change officers, these items/materials can be accounted for and passed on to our legacy.  2) Kendall brought forward a few months ago, a program for collecting retired flags.  I would like to see us move forward on this program.  3)  Grow our Fallen Marine program.  Stacey has done a wonderful job bringing the information to us.  We just need to follow through and be pro-active with a plan.  4)  Work with the Veteran’s Cemetery’s to show our flag display boxes.  These are just a few items we need to address quickly.  


Again thank you for this opportunity.

Semper Fi!

Terry Wilson, Commandant  USMCL Det.603
FROM THE SENIOR-VICE

The Detachment is forming a team to participate in the American Cancer Society’s Relay for Life on June 3rd at Barksdale Elementary School.  The Relay For Life is a fun-filled overnight event designed to celebrate survivorship and raise money for research and programs of the American Cancer Society. During the event, teams of people gather at schools, fairgrounds, or parks and take turns walking or running laps. Each team tries to keep at least one team member on the track at all times, because cancer never sleeps.  Our local relay begins at 6:00 pm on Friday, June 3rd and continues until 6:00 Saturday morning.

Many of our Detachment members have been affected by cancer, either themselves, personally, or through an immediate family member.  We have survivors among us, and unfortunately, we have those who lost their fight, as we all know with the recent passing of our friend and former Commandant, Ralph Hesson.  I find myself dealing with the first anniversary of my mother’s death as I write this, and I understand the importance of doing something to help.  My mother had cancer three different times, in four different areas of her body over the course of the last fifteen years of her life.  If not for the treatments and detection methods that are a direct result of research programs supported by the American Cancer Society, my family would have lost her many years before we did.      

Each and every member of this Detachment can do something to help, be it spending an hour walking the track, sitting in a chair rooting us on, donating money, or soliciting sponsors for our team.  We need people to come out during the Relay.  You can stay all night, or for an hour or two, whatever you like.  Please contact our Team Captain Lois Dillree, at 931-647-8982 if you would like to help.  Please get involved.  Let’s show our support for the Duncheski’s and the Hesson’s and my mom, and all the others who have fought, and those who are still fighting, against this inhuman disease.
Semper Fi!

Stacey Hopwood, Senior-Vice Commandant
ADJUTANT’S CALL


The Detachment will take part in the annual Relay for Life event.  This is an overnight affair on Fri.-Sat., June 3&4, from 2200-0700.  We have a small committee which will plan the details. One of the standard items is a ring of luminaries.  You may donate $5.00 (or more) to have a luminary lighted and named in memory of someone you know.  Make the check payable to American Cancer Society, and mail to the Team Captain:

Lois A. Dillree

203 Jim Thorpe Drive

Clarksville, TN 37042
For more information, call:  
(931) 647-8982


Our fellow Marine, Lou Giaffo, was in need of some shelving in his kitchen.  He is confined to a wheelchair, and cannot reach his cupboards.  Members Roger LaPointe and Charley Bethea went to his home and built low shelving, which he can reach from his chair.  OO-RAH! to these two men.


We have been in touch with the Veterans Cemeteries in Nashville and Hopkinsville.  They have agreed to display and sell Flag cases made by Tom Coffman and his carpentry crew.  This is a time for me to remind all members to try to sell Flags.  This is our Detachment’s ongoing fund-raiser.  As you drive, if you see a Flag that is becoming worn, stop at the business and ask them to replace their worn-out Flag with one of our nice new ones.  Basically, it works.  I’ve sold several Flags by this method.  Contact Lynn Hunter – he is our Flag Committee Chairman.
Semper Fi, Marines!

Lois A. Dillree, Outgoing Adjutant

On April 14th, the Detachment held its annual Installation Dinner at The Olive Garden.  Department of Tennessee Commandant Dave Gardner officiated.  The Guest Speaker was Donna Clemons, President of Tennessee Marine Family.
The elected and appointed officers list is as follows:
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Commandant – Terry Wilson

· Senior Vice Commandant – Stacey Hopwood

· Junior Vice Commandant – Kendall R. Dealy

· Junior Past Commandant– Loyal Conard, PDC

· Judge Advocate – Franklin Wagner

· Sergeant-at-Arms – Ralph Klingensmith

· Adjutant – Kiran Dealy

· Paymaster – Claire M. Minie, PDC

· Chaplain – J. Tom Coffman

· Historian – Lois A. Dillree
For more information on the Tennessee Marine Family, visit this website: http://groups.yahoo.com/group/TnMarineFamily/ or e-mail Donna Clemons at usmcmom6902@yahoo.com.

The Women Veterans of America sponsored a Pancake/SOS Breakfast on Sat. April 16 at VFW Post 4895.  Several Detachment members are also members of the newly formed WVA Chapter 20.  Stacey Hopwood, Claire Minie, Lois Dillree, Kendall Dealy and Kiran Dealy were on hand to provide Marine support to their operation.  Thank you to all that came out for a successful event.

Kiran Dealy, Incoming Adjutant

CHAPLAIN’S CORNER

MILITARY CHAPLAINS

By Oliver North
Mon, 28 Mar 2005

 
"Blessed Be the Lord ... Who Trains My Arms for Battle" -- Psalm 144:1


"The safest place for me to be is in the center of God's will, and if that is in the line of fire, that is where I will be." -- Father Tim Vakoc, Army Chaplain.  War can bring out the worst in man.  The crucible of combat tests one's faith in self, in fellow man -- even faith in God. 


It is particularly so in this war on terror -- where at any moment a brutal, suicidal and fanatical enemy can blow himself to pieces just to kill an American. 


Yet on Easter Sunday in Iraq and Afghanistan, where our troops brave these dangers daily, tens of thousands of young Americans will attend Resurrection services, where they will pray for their enemies. Those who lead those Easter rituals, the holiest in Christendom, are garbed in the same sun-bleached camouflage as the troops kneeling before them.  We call them Chaplains. They are part of what make us "different" from our enemy -- and they are a remarkable lot. 


My wife and I were married before a Navy Chaplain assigned to the Marine Base at Quantico.  When I was wounded in Vietnam, it was Cmdr. Jake Laboon, our regimental Chaplain, who called out "take this one next," as the triage corpsmen ran in to get another litter patient for emergency surgery.  Chaplains Bob Beddingfield and Don Dulligan spent months in the field with my Marines -- braving enemy fire to minister to them.  As our children were born, other Chaplains baptized them in chapels around the country.  To say that these "men of the cloth" were an important part of my life in the service would be an understatement. 


And so it is today for the young Americans I see on my trips to Southwest Asia.  The Chaplains in Afghanistan and Iraq -- and offshore in the Persian Gulf -- are cut from the same bolt of "cloth" as those I recall from my days in uniform.  They minister to a "flock" -- one of the youngest in the world -- full of Americans only a few months out of high school, all of whom are scared, whether they show it or not. 


By the time these "parishioners" return to the United States, they will have confronted more suffering and death -- and had more responsibility -- than their civilian contemporaries will experience the rest of their lives. Yet, if the statistics are right, the veterans of Iraq and Afghanistan have a lower incidence of "Post Traumatic Stress Syndrome" than any troops in history.  
Thanks for that should go, in part, to their Chaplains. 

Two years ago this week, I was covering the 1st Marine Expeditionary Force for Fox News as they battled their way north toward Baghdad. In the aftermath of furious gunfights, I saw Chaplains tending the wounded, comforting friends of the fallen and encouraging the weary. On numerous occasions, I've heard Chaplains like Carey Cash, Frank Holley, and Brian Weigelt remind young warriors that -- despite the horror of combat, the incredible fatigue and the terrifying sights, sounds and smells of war -- the God who made them did not intend that they descend into savagery. 


After the capture of Baghdad and Saddam's hometown of Tikrit, the true nature of our opponent became evident.  Iraq was flooded with foreign "jihadists" like Abu Musab al-Zarqawi, who encouraged brutal, inhuman atrocities in an effort to break the spirit of the Iraqi people -- and the Americans who had come to offer them the hope of freedom. The "slaughter houses" in Fallujah -- where American, Iraqi and other hostages were beheaded by masked terrorists posing for cameras -- exemplify the stark difference between "us" and "them." 


After a Marine-Army assault liberated the city from the terrorists who had ruled it for months, Chaplain Bill Divine told a group of Marines at a memorial service for their fallen comrades, "There is nothing more Christian than what we are doing here."  Liberal critics of military Chaplains take statements like that out of a spiritual context and try to give it a secular intent.  But Devine wasn't making a political statement -- nor one intended to enflame the passions of Islamic radicals who hate Christians and Jews.  Rather, his words refer to the mission of ridding the country of those who would prevent the Iraqi people from ever enjoying their God-given freedom. Who better to give that message than a Chaplain -- and who better to receive it than those who had just paid a terrible price vanquishing real evil? 


Thankfully, the detractors have not yet had their day. We've had military Chaplains since the Continental Congress created them on July 29, 1775, at the request of George Washington. "By God's grace" -- words Washington used more than once -- we have had great Chaplains ministering to our warriors -- and setting an example -- in every war and conflict since. Often, their example reminds us of what Easter is all about. 


On Feb. 1, 1943, a German U-boat off Greenland torpedoed the U.S. Army Transport Dorchester. Four Chaplains -- one Jewish, two Protestant and one Roman Catholic -- distributed life jackets to those unable to make it into lifeboats.  When the jackets ran out, they gave their own to the next four soldiers in line.  The four chaplains were among the 672 who perished in the icy waters.  Their sacrifice allowed others to live and still inspires others to better lives. 


Today, Father Tim Vakoc, who I quoted above, slips in and out of a coma.  Last May, while ministering to U.S. soldiers near Mosul, he suffered a terrible head injury when his Humvee hit an Improvised Explosive Device.  Vakoc was the first Chaplain wounded in Iraq. He, too, was living the meaning of Easter. 

SCOUTING

The weekend of April 15th-17th we are holding our 1st Spring Campout at Billy Dunlop Park.  In May we will be camping again (May 13th-15th) on that Saturday we will be holding our advancement ceremony.  Everyone in the League is invited to attend any of the Pack functions.  We appreciate all the support you have given us and look forward to meeting more of the League.
Yours in Scouting,

Angie Burkhart, Cubmaster Pack 565

MARINES:  PAST AND PRESENT

FREDERICK C. BRANCH, FIRST BLACK OFFICER IN MARINE CORPS

By Myrna Oliver, Los Angeles Times Staff Writer

Frederick C. Branch, the first African American commissioned officer of the U.S. Marine Corps, has died. He was 82.  Branch died Sunday in Philadelphia after a short illness, his family said.

One of 20,000 black Marines to serve in World War II, Branch earned his second lieutenant's bars Nov. 10, 1945.  The landmark promotion did not come easily.  "For a person of color to aspire to be an officer in the Marine Corps was a danger," Cornell A. Wilson Jr., a Marine Corps general, said last year when Branch was honored at the 95th annual convention of the NAACP in Philadelphia.  "We still had Jim Crow laws.  We still had unwritten rules and regulations in this country…. He could very well have been lynched or injured in some way."

Born May 31, 1922, in Hamlet, N.C., the fourth of seven sons of a minister, Branch studied at Johnson C. Smith University and had transferred to Temple University in Philadelphia when he was drafted in May of 1943.  The Marine Corps had barred blacks until President Franklin D. Roosevelt forced the opening of ranks with a 1941 executive order.  Nevertheless, boot camp remained segregated until 1949.  Branch and other black wartime Marines were trained at Montford Point, five miles from the white recruits' training fields at Camp Lejeune, N.C.  They became known as the Montford Point Marines.

Branch's first application for Officers Candidate School was rebuffed.  "They told me to shut that blankety-blank stuff up about being an officer," he said in a 1995 interview.  "You ain't going to be no officer."  Serving in the South Pacific, however, Branch impressed his commanding officer enough to earn his recommendation.  In 1944, Branch got his opportunity for officer's training — with the Navy's V-12 program at Purdue University in West Lafayette, Ind.  The only black in a class of 250 future officers, Branch made the dean's list. 

With the war ended by the time he was commissioned, Branch went into the Reserves. He completed a degree in physics at Temple and established a science department at Philadelphia's Dobbins High School, where he taught until his retirement in 1988.  Reactivated during the Korean War, he was sent to Camp Pendleton in San Diego County.

The Marine Corps had envisioned black officers for black troops.  "As it turned out," Branch told CNN in 1997, "my first command had one Negro and 79 whites."  Discharged in 1952, Branch returned to the Reserves, where he was promoted to Captain.  But he “became disillusioned by continuing covert discrimination and promises of advanced training that never materialized”, he told the Raleigh News & Observer in 1999. He resigned from the Reserves in 1955.

The Marine Corps, which in later years came to honor Branch as a pioneer in integration, in 1997 named a training building for him at Marine Officers Candidate School at Quantico, VA.  He will be buried at the Quantico base with full military honors.  Widowed in 2000 upon the death of his wife of 55 years, Camilla "Peggy" Robinson, Branch is survived by two brothers, William of New Rochelle, N.Y., and Floyd of Washington, D.C.; and a godson, Joseph Alex Cooper.

WOMEN IN THE MARINE CORPS

Women Marines became a permanent part of the regular Marine Corps on 12 June 1948 when Congress passed the Women's Armed Services Integration Act (Public Law 625), but they had already proven themselves in two World Wars.   


During World War I, Opha Mae Johnson was the first of 305 women to be accepted for duty in the Marine Corps Reserve on 12 August 1918.  Most women filled clerical billets at Headquarters Marine Corps to release male Marines qualified for active field service to fight in France. Other women filled jobs at recruiting stations throughout the United States. On 30 July 1919, after the war was over, orders were issued for separation of all women from the Corps. 


Twenty-five years later, women were back to "free a man to fight."  The Marine Corps Women's Reserve was established in February 1943.  Before World War II ended, a total of 23,145 officer and enlisted women reservists served in the Corps. Unlike their predecessors, women Marines in World War II performed over 200 military assignments.  In addition to clerical work, their numbers included parachute riggers, mechanics, radio operators, mapmakers, motor transport support, and welders.  By June 1944, women reservists made up 85 percent of the enlisted personnel on duty at Headquarters Marine Corps, and almost two-thirds of the personnel manning all major posts and stations in the United States and Hawaii. Following the surrender of Japan, demobilization of the Women's Reserve proceeded rapidly, but a number of them returned to service as regulars under the 1948 Act. 


In August 1950, for the first time in history, the Women Reserves were mobilized for the Korean War.  The number of women Marines on active duty reached a peak strength of 2,787.  Like the women of two previous wars, they stepped into stateside jobs and freed male Marines for combat duty.  Women continued to serve in an expanding range of billets and by the height of the Vietnam War, there were about 2,700 women Marines on active duty serving both stateside and overseas.  During this period, the Marine Corps also began opening up career-type formal training programs to women officers and advanced technical training to enlisted women.  By 1975, the Corps approved the assignment of women to all occupational fields except infantry, artillery, armor and pilot/air crew.  Approximately 1,000 women Marines were deployed to Southwest Asia for Operations Desert Shield and Desert Storm in 1990-1991. 


Milestones for women officers in the Marine Corps include: 

· Colonel Margaret A. Brewer was appointed to a general officer's billet with the rank of Brigadier General, becoming the first woman general officer in the history of the Corps (1978).  
· Colonel Gail M. Reals became the first woman selected by a board of general officers to be advanced to brigadier general (1985).  
· Brigadier General Carol A. Mutter assumed command of the 3d Force Service Support Group, Okinawa, becoming the first woman to command a Fleet Marine Force unit at the flag level (1992).  
· 2nd Lieutenant Sarah Deal became the first woman Marine selected for Naval aviation training (1993).  
· Brigadier General Mutter became the first woman Major General in the Marine Corps and the senior woman on active duty in the armed services (1994).  
· Lieutenant General Mutter went on to become the first woman Marine and the second woman in the history of the armed services to wear three stars (1996). 


Today, women account for 4.3 percent of all Marine officers and women make up 5.1 percent of the active duty enlisted force in the Marine Corps. These numbers continue to grow, as do opportunities to serve.  Ninety-three percent of all occupational fields and 62 percent of all positions are now open to women.  Like their distinguished predecessors, women in the Marine Corps today continue to serve proudly and capably in whatever capacity their country and Corps requires.

Reference Section History and Museums Division

S.O.S. -- THE MORNING SUNSHINE TO EVERY MARINE

By M/Sgt Dick Mangum, USMC (Ret)


It's said that an Army fights well on a full stomach and the Marine Corps is no exception. Always and foremost, in training or in combat, the breakfast meal is number one.  For every "grunt", "airedale" and/or "pinky" at the start of the workday, breakfast is the link to making it that day, and "a breakfast without SOS is like a day without sunshine."

We can only imagine or guess at the meals and types of food that were being served at Tun’s Tavern, or with O'Bannon in Tripoli, but I'll bet you, they had some sort of S.O.S.  The original creamed ground beef now served at every Marine breakfast had many stories of origin, the story that I was told was, that it was first served during World War I in France.

The Marine forces on the line were served meals that were prepared by the Army, from field kitchens in the rear.  On this one occasion during a battle, the Marines moved so fast forward that the Army Mess Company couldn't keep up with the advancement.  On that particular evening, the cooks had prepared a meal of roasted beef with a cream gravy (Boeuf le Creme de Argonne), and sent it up to the front lines.  It took the mess men all night to find the location of the fast moving Marine Brigade, and the meal was not delivered until the next morning.

Not wanting to waste the food and not having the tools to serve it properly, the Marine First Sgt. ordered that the meat and gravy (sauce) be placed on the dry bread and handed to each man. The men, being very hungry, did not complain, but instead requested that this meal be served again, but with the proper utensils.

Over the following years the recipe changed depending on the availability of supplies and the mood of the cook.  Due to the lack of funds given to the Marine Corps by the Navy, especially in hard times, many of the cooks could not afford to purchase the beef roasts needed in the recipes for "Boeuf le Creme de Argonne" and other beef dishes. They therefore substituted the less expensive ground beef in place of the roasts.

This was quite popular as an evening meal and was served a number of times a week. One big advantage that the cooks liked was that there was little or no waste, and leftovers could be served the next morning. It grew in popularity more for breakfast than for the evening meal and today it's never served other than for breakfast.


The other branches of service will also serve their version of SOS, but they haven't mastered the Marine technique of preparing this marvelous breakfast presentation.  The Army uses chipped and salted dried beef (Yuk!), and the Navy uses beans and tomatoes in their recipe (Barf!).  The Air Force gave up trying and our friends in the Coast Guard now eat breakfast in the nearest Marine mess hall.

A number of years ago (back in the 70’s), San Francisco's own Marine Artillery General (Brigadier) Tiago, requested / ordered that a recipe for the Marine Corps famous S.O.S. (creamed beef on toast) be developed so that it could be serve to a small group of about eight (8) persons.  This way the general could have his wife make it at home.  The official recipe for the mess halls is for serving 300 or more.  This challenge was taken up by his chief field artillery cook, M/Sgt Bernie Parker.  After many tries and a few mistakes "Top" Parker came up with the following, near perfect, recipe: 

(Serves 8 people, or two hungry Marines)

1/2 lb. Ground Beef (ground chuck for flavor)
1 Tbs. Bacon fat (lard/Crisco or butter)
3 Tbs. Flour
2 cups Whole milk (add more milk if you want it thinner)
1/8 Tsp. Salt
Pepper (to taste)
8 slices of dry toast

- Using a large skillet (12"-14"), crumble and brown the ground beef with the fat and salt, remove the pan from the heat and let cool slightly.
- Mix in the flour until all of the meat is covered, using all of the flour.
- Replace the skillet on the heat and stir in the milk, keep stirring until the mixture comes to a boil and thickens (boil a minimum of 1 minute).
- Serve over the toast. Salt &pepper to taste.

FAMILY COMING TO CHATTANOOGA TO THANK MARINE'S FAMILY 

Posted April 8, 2005


A soldier whose life was saved by a Chattanooga man are coming here soon to thank his family.  Sherry Lee (Schuff) Bayer wrote this letter to Chattanoogan.com outlining their successful search:

Dear Chattanoogan,

Approximately 1 1/2 months ago, I wrote a letter to you which went into your Memories column. My father, Le Roy E. Schuff was a young Marine in the Korean War. He was in the Inchon Landing and traveled on to Seoul, when he was wounded, the bullet going through one leg before lodging in his other leg. A young Marine came to assist my father by applying tourniquet to both legs when a shot hit him in the head, mortally wounding him. Although my father was not sure what company the young Marine was from, he had seen him around.

My father was evacuated much later in the day and they couldn't retrieve the dead until the next day. That Marine was Pfc. Paul Tipton Baker from Chattanooga. 

My father spent time in a hospital. When he returned home, he spoke a little of what happened. My father said that a day does not go by when he doesn't think of Paul Tipton Baker. 

My father went on to serve in the Marines, had a family, transferred from Southern California to Huntsville, Ala. As close as we were to Chattanooga, my Dad was not ready to open a wound from September 24, 1950. He went on to serve in Vietnam, returning home after one year to leave the Marine Corps and go to college. There is more to that story, along with a new baby brother, but my Mother and I had not heard the name of the Marine who helped my Dad. 

Until my Dad gave a layman's sermon on Hero's. He brought up Pfc. Paul Tipton Baker that day, as being his hero. 

Since that day, my father has given many speeches and presentations in schools, for the VFW, and for the M.O.P.H (Military Order of the Purple Heart). 

I decided it was time to see if any of Paul's family was still alive and where Paul was buried. You sent me an angel named Ed Tankesley. He did the leg work for us to find, not only where Paul is buried but also, at least one of his sisters. 

This has been a labor of love for me, that started over a year ago, going through archives in Chattanooga, the State of Tennessee Archives, The Military War Library, Veterans Organizations... Thank God for the Internet.

Why I am writing you all of this now is my parents are going to Atlanta in two weeks and will take a trip to Chattanooga to meet Paul's family, see where he is laid to rest.

You see, Pfc. Paul Tipton Baker didn't return home for burial for almost a year, and his family didn't know that their son, brother was a HERO in my father's eyes and in all of ours. 

You see, I have no doubt in my mind that if my father didn't get the medical help he needed, that day almost 55 years ago, he probably would not have survived. And I wouldn't be here with my brothers and their families. 

My parents are coming to Chattanooga on April 20. They have been working with Ed on arrangements. I just thought you should know that you have an unsung hero in your town. 

Thank You, Sherry Lee (Schuff) Bayer 

God Bless You
PARTING SHOT

MARINE BY GOD


Author Unknown
The USMC is over 219 years of romping, stomping, hell, death and destruction. The finest fighting machine the world has ever seen. We were born in a bomb crater, our mother was an M-16 and our father was the devil. 

Each moment that I live is an additional threat upon your life. I am a rough looking, roving soldier of the sea. I am cocky, self-centered, overbearing, and I do not know the meaning of fear, for I am fear itself. I am a green, amphibious monster made of blood and guts who arose from the sea, festering on anti-Americans throughout the globe. Whenever it may arise, and when my time comes, I will die a glorious death on the battle field, giving my life to mom, the Corps, and the American flag. 

We stole the eagle from the Air Force, the anchor from the Navy, and the rope from the Army. On the 7th day, while God rested, we over-ran his perimeter and stole the globe, and we've been running the show ever since. We live like soldiers and talk like sailors and slap the hell out of both of them. Soldier by day, lover by night, drunkard by choice, MARINE BY GOD!!!
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James N. McCutchen

Detachment # 603

Department of Tennessee

Marine Corps League

INCORPORATED BY AN ACT OF CONGRESS ON 4 AUGUST 1937

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP

NAME:   ________________________________


DATE:         _________________________
ADDRESS:  ________________________________________________


HOME #:     _________________________


   ________________________________________________


WORK #:     _________________________


   ________________________________________________


E-MAIL:      _________________________

TYPE OF APPLICATION:  NEW (      ) ASSOCIATE (      ) 



DATE OF BIRTH:  _______________

DATE ENTERED USMC:  _____________________________     
   DATE SEPERATED USMC: ____________________________

SERVICE OR SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBER:  ____________________________________

I HEREBY APPLY FOR MEMBERSHIP IN THE CLARKSVILLE DETACHMENT #603, MARINE CORPS LEAGUE, AND ENCLOSE $25.00 FOR ONE YEAR’S MEMBERSHIP, WHICH INCLUDES A YEAR’S SUBSCRIPTION TO THE “MARINE CORPS LEAGUE MAGAZINE”. 
I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT I HAVE SERVED AS A U. S. MARINE FOR MORE THAN 90 DAYS, THAT THE CHARACTER OF MY SERVICE WAS HONORABLE, AND IF DISCHARGED, THAT I AM IN RECEIPT OF AN HONORABLE DISCHARGE.  BY SIGNATURE ON THIS APPLICATION, I HEREBY AGREE TO PROVIDE PROOF OF MY HONORABLE DISCHARGE UPON REQUEST.  

_____________________________________________________

SPONSOR’S NAME____________________________________

APPLICANT’S SIGNATURE

UPON COMPLETION, MAIL FORM AND DUES PAYMENT (NO CASH) TO:

MARINE CORPS LEAGUE, P.O. BOX 30181, CLARKSVILLE, TENNESSEE 37040-0004

Website:  http://www.geocities.com/USMCL_Det_603/
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